
AQUATIC ECOLOGY PROTEIN TRANSITION

NATURE

Manatee with camera 
records grazing behaviour
To better understand the West Indian manatee, a PhD candidate is fitting the 
animals with underwater cameras. The study aims to see how the manatee, an 
endangered species, uses its habitat in the wild.

‘We hope to get comprehensive data for 
the first time on the West Indian manatee 
and its grazing behaviour,’ explains Fee 
Smulders, a PhD candidate at Aquatic 
Ecology and Water Quality Management. 
For instance, how do they move around 
during the day and what seagrass do they 
prefer to eat? ‘They will be mapping the 
seagrass area and we may discover new 
fields of seagrass.’
As a test, two manatees in Burgers’ Zoo 

were fitted with underwater cameras 
with suction cups. ‘The controlled 
environment of the zoo lets us test how to 
get the best images and check the animals 
aren’t adversely affected by the camera,’ 
explains Smulders. ‘After discussing it 
with local experts in Mexico, we decided 
to attach the underwater cameras in the 
wild while the manatees are resting, at 
depths of about two metres. We can do 
that while snorkelling. We hope to start 
on this in July.’
In Burgers’ Zoo, the manatees swim 
in fresh water. The expectation is that 
in seawater, the camera will become 
detached after just one day and float to  
the surface. The researchers will be able  
to pick up the 10,000-euro camera with 
the aid of its GPS, a radio signal and its 
bright pink colour, fish it out of the  
waves and read off the data before using 
it again.
Info: fee.smulders@wur.nl 

WUR joins green 
alliance
WUR has become a founder member of 
the Nature Positive Universities Alliance, 
which was launched in Montreal in 
December during the UN biodiversity 
summit (COP15). Membership implies 
that the institution will prevent or repair 
the damage to nature resulting from its 
activities and operations.
Info:mieke.dewit@wur.nl 

PH
O

TO
 V

ID
IP

HO
TO

PH
O

TO
 V

ID
IP

HO
TO

PH
O

TO
 S

HU
TT

ER
ST

O
CK

Eat twice as much 
plant-based protein
Having farmers grow pulses rich in pro-
tein on a large scale and getting consum-
ers to double the amount of plant-based 
protein they eat is feasible within six 
years. This conclusion was reached by the 
Ministry of Agriculture, Nature and Food 
Quality, WUR and various other partners 
in the plan for an Economically-Powered 
Protein Transition through Innovation in 
Chains (EPPIC). The consultancy Deloitte 
calculated that if implemented, the plan 
would generate 2.6 billion euros in eco-
nomic activity. The plan has been submit-
ted for financial support worth 96 million 
euros from the National Growth Fund.
Anyone interested in learning more 
about the protein transition can read the 
book Our Future Proteins, which came out 
in March. It contains diverse views on 
the future production and consumption 
of sustainable proteins. The lead edi-
tor was Stacy Pyett, the Proteins for Life 
programme manager at WUR. The book 
is available free of charge in print form or 
as an e-book.
Info: stacy.pyett@wur.nl
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